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Here are your elected officials for 2016:

Assessors‑ Tom Maczka (3);

Board of Health‑ Michael Fair and Charles Dauchy (3);

Constable‑ Tom Masterton (3);

Finance Committee- Steve Nagy (3) and Phil Carter (2);
Library Trustees‑ Elaine Barker and Georgie Schmid (3);
Planning Board‑ Richard Natthorst and Gary Gruber (5);

School Committee‑ Audra Goscenski and Tara Acker (3) one 1-yr term, vacant
Select Board‑ Peter d’Errico (3)
Town Clerk- Lisa Stratford (3)

(((
Notes From Around Town

( Please consider being a volunteer driver for people who need rides to medical appointments; your life may be richer for it. See pg. 5 for details. Thank you.
(  2016-17 Transfer Station Stickers available (and required) at the Transfer Station. 
 NEWSLETTER DEADLINES

     1 October 2016

1 December 2016
Send news items and effective bug repellant or bats to: Lisa Stratford P.O. Box 300, Leverett, MA 01054. Call 548-9150 for information and guidelines. Email:  townclerk@leverett.ma.us

FROM THE SELECT BOARD
Another Annual Town Meeting come and gone! A good turnout handled the Warrant with the usual courteous and concerned attention we expect in Leverett. One contested election—for the Planning Board—was carried out during the meeting, following the original process for town elections that of all towns in the Commonwealth only Leverett still maintains. We do well with this procedure, avoiding the foofaraw of signs and campaigns sometimes associated with elections. The concomitant focusing of attention on town meeting enhances the sense that Leverett governs itself as a coherent community. 

Speaking of Town Meeting, Moderator Larry Farber introduced a couple of small changes that improved the overall flow of business: one, to interpret the usual vote to "dispense with the reading of the Warrant," as including a dispensation to dispense with the reading of each Warrant Article; and two, to obviate the need for a motion that "the nominations be closed and the clerk be instructed to cast a single ballot" in situations where only a single candidate stands for election. Making Town Meeting work involves everyone's cooperation and engagement and anything that enhances those factors strengthens the tradition and practice of local self-government.

Food at Town Meeting was another example of local sufficiency, with breakfast coffee and donuts arranged by Friends of Leverett Library for the Library's benefit, and with a number of residents volunteering at very short notice to prepare lunch sandwiches, desserts, and coffee. Proceeds of the lunch sale were designated for the Town's property tax relief fund. A surprising consequence was discovery that the fund has no committee remaining to manage the relief. The Select Board will confer with Treasurer Jason Noschese about appointing a few people to work with property tax relief funds. 

Another surprise followed up the Meeting's approval of Community Preservation Funds to repair and refurbish the cemeteries: It turns out the Town has been holding some money given in trust for the cemeteries in past years. The Select Board will disburse from this trust to assist the cemetery work, until the trust is depleted, at which time the Town will get out of the cemetery trustee business.

The Select Board is grateful to the Meeting (and the Community Preservation Committee) for approving funds to undertake the historical preservation of the original Town Garage. This allocation, in accordance with the purposes of the law, allows the Town to maintain its historic buildings out of CPA funds, reserving regular tax dollars for other facilities maintenance.

Several Articles on the Warrant addressed residents' concerns to maintain the operation of the Transfer Station. While none of these were passed (and all would have been advisory only), the Select Board continues to work with Transfer Station Superintendent Ananda Larson and her staff to keep the Station on a sound footing and expand its operation where possible.

The Board recently met with the Well Committee and a representative of the Town of Amherst Public Works to take next steps toward a possible long-term solution to water quality problems at residences near the closed landfill. For several years, the Town has been providing bottled water and filtration systems to these homes, while exploring a variety of other actions. The most desirable solution appears to be a connection to the Amherst water system. The meeting with Amherst reached agreement to share the costs of a design and engineering study for this connection, subject to approval by Town Meetings in both towns.

Transportation issues continue to be a focus of Select Board discussion, with help from Roy Kimmel, a one-person committee. We are looking at a variety of means to assist residents who need local transportation, including bus service, ride-share, and taxi-type services like Uber. Anyone with ideas and time to help investigate may contact the Board.

Peter d'Errico, for the Select Board

Insects and You—Message from the Board of Health

The Board of Health would like to remind you that mosquito and tick season is upon us. This brings increased risk of contracting potentially serious diseases when bitten by an infected organism.

While the national news is full of the Zika and Chikungunya outbreaks occurring elsewhere it is important to remember that Lyme disease, Eastern Equine Encephalitis, and West Nile Fever are regularly reported in Massachusetts during the summer months and present more risk of infection than Zika and Chikungunya. 

Fortunately, avoiding insect bites is the best method to prevent contracting any of the diseases above. Following these simple steps will go a long way towards keeping you and your family healthy and comfortable this summer:

· Use effective insect repellent when outdoors, those containing DEET and Picaridin are effective. Apply repellent over sunscreen.

· Cover up with light-colored clothing. Wear long pants and long sleeves when possible to reduce the amount of skin exposed to insects. Consider treating clothing with permethrin.
· Reduce time outside during dusk and dawn or during times of high insect activity.

· Shower and/or perform a full body check for ticks after walking in tall grass or brush.

· Empty or remove objects that collect rainwater around the home. 
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Take a Trip to the Museum

The Leverett Family Museum will open for the season on Saturday, June 18th, from 12 noon to 3:00 pm. A continuing collection of historical Leverett materials may be found within its walls.  An addition will be lemonade and cookies. Also, why not stop by and congratulate me on my upcoming birthday? (I will be one hundred years old on September 30th, but have not yet decided how to celebrate the occasion. Any Ideas?) Call Edie Field @ 548-9452.
Community Preservation Commission
At the recent Town Meeting, Leverett voters approved two CPC articles, providing funds for rehabilitation of the old Highway Garage, and for tree work and gravestone repair at the Jackson Hill Road cemetery and gravestone repair at the Moore’s Corner cemetery on Rattlesnake Gutter Road.

The Community Preservation Fund has monies available for historic preservation, open space preservation, recreation, and affordable housing. Do you have an idea for a project in town that might fall within one of those categories?   We welcome your ideas and inquiries.  The application deadline for the coming year is December 1, 2016, and the application is available on the Town website.   Call Danielle Barshak, Chairperson of the CPC, at 548-8139, with any questions.

Danielle Barshak, Community Preservation Commmittee
Sounds of Leverett
 Would you like to help record the sounds of Leverett as they change throughout the year? We hope to compile these into a CD that will be presented to the community and be accessible to those who cannot attend the event.
Anyone with a recording device such as a smart phone or iPad can participate. And any sound that defines our town, or a specific area of town, such as sounds that soothe, annoy, tell a story, or are worthy of a time capsule are of interest.

 To learn how to record sounds go to www.rattlesnakeguttertrust.org
Email those sounds to sounds@rattlesnakeguttertrust.org
Need assistance? Send email to sounds@rattlesnakeguttertrust.org - we will get back to you.

We thank the Leverett Cultural Council and the Rattlesnake Gutter Trust for their support of this project.
Another great year at LES!

It is hard to believe that the year is coming to an end at Leverett Elementary School. This has been a terrific year, full of exuberance and learning. 

     The last third of the year brings a special urgency, as classroom projects begin to approach their conclusion, and everyone shares in the incredible progress that children have made. To see first graders who are now writing multi-page stories and delivering poised public presentations, is an amazing transformation from the beginning of the year.  Every grade has some kind of year-end public celebration to show off newly acquired knowledge and skill, and these are occasions that we all look forward to attending.

   Even while we are looking forward to the special events that come in June, the LES staff begins the planning for the coming year. We take the time to reflect upon the year, what has gone well and where we feel we can do better, and from those discussions come our priorities for the 2016-2017 year. As the instructional leader of the school, I feel very fortunate to have a staff that is continually focused on meeting the needs of every single child, and I know that every one of those children is being thought about in this annual planning process. 

   If you drive by the school, you may notice the brightly colored map on the playground. The map has been there for several years, but you could barely see it. Thanks to a small crew of volunteers, it has been brought back to life. We couldn’t do our work without the support of parents and volunteers, who are so often the unsung heroes in nurturing the life and learning of this wonderful little schoolhouse.

   And we are deeply appreciative of the support of the townspeople of Leverett who, in voting for the school budget, express their confidence in the work that goes on here. We look forward to another wondrous year in 2016-2017!
Margot Lacey, Principal
Medication Disposal at Police Department
The Leverett Police Department is happy to announce we are now part of a medication disposal program through Dist. Attorney David Sullivan's Office.  The Department has just received a secure drop box to store your unwanted medications for scheduled pick up by Officers of the Franklin County Sheriff's Department.

     Medications may be dropped off at the Police Department during office hours on Mondays 6:00pm to 8:00 pm or call the Department to schedule a time to drop them off with either me or Sgt. Minckler.

     There are a few restrictions; NO needles or sharps; NO liquid medications (this may change in the near future). NO IV equipment and NO chemotherapy drugs as some of these may be somewhat radioactive and we are not equipped to safely deal with them.

     Hopefully by entering into this program the Department can help control the disposal of many unwanted drugs through safe means and keep them out of landfills or unintended hands.  If you have any questions about this program please don't hesitate to contact me at the Police Department 548-4994. 

Chief Gary Billings

Summer at the Leverett Library

Library Hours 

*Tuesday 3-8 *Wednesday 10-3 (story hour at 10:30) *Thursday 3-8 *Saturday 10-3 

The Library is closed on Sundays from Memorial Day through Labor Day.

Summer Reading: On Your Mark Get Set… Read!

This year our summer reading program challenges you to find new books, explore new interests, enjoy reading during the beautiful summer months, and to get outside and get active! Over the summer the library will offer new fitness books and equipment for you to borrow and fun active programs and events, so keep an eye on our website. 

To register, stop by the library on or after June 20.                                                               Sponsored by Friends of Leverett Library and the Massachusetts Board of Library Commissioners.

Art Exhibits: 

May and June: Paintings by Hillary Wilbur, Ivy Mabius and Kaitlin Scutari.
July and August: Sue Mulholland and Chris Nelson paintings, Animals. 

Music on the Patio Join us Thursday at 7pm for great music from local artists.

Tentative schedule:

July   7 Austin and Elliott
        14 Juggler Meadow String Band
        21 Bees Knees
        28  Masala

 Aug  4 Bruce Colegrove 
        11 Same Old Blue

        18 French Press

Spanish Conversation continues on Tuesdays from 4-5 pm; practice your fluency in a friendly environment. 

Also on Tuesdays are free Qigong classes from 5:15-6:15. 

Join us on Wednesdays, 10:30-noon for stories, songs, crafts and play with Heleen Cardinaux.  Program developed for children to age 5 and their caregivers. Sponsored by the Community Network for Children. 

Summer is a wonderful time to borrow our museum and state parks passes. Also, free “Weed and Read” Fitness Program: The perennial garden encircling the patio behind the library always needs weeding. Spend 10 minutes and feel good! Ask to use our bucket, digger, and trowel. 

For more information check out our website, leverettlibrary.org, or contact us at 413-548-9220, leverett@cwmars.org, or stop in!

Let There Be (Green) Light!
WILL LEVERETT EVER GET A REALLY INNOVATIVE AND ECONOMICAL AND TRULY GREEN ENERGY OPTION?  We understand your impatience and hope you haven't forgotten about this important effort!     

       Here's where we are in the much anticipated community energy proposal proceedings: About a month ago (after two years of research and interviews with brokers and energy exerts, and the disappointing exit from our considerations of Hampshire Council of Governments (HCOG), the committee submitted our recommendations for providing a green energy aggregation for the town to the Select Board. On Tuesday May 31, we met with the Select Board to hear its response. Representatives of the two options we recommended were present to speak directly to members of the Select Board.  Of course, at the end of the evening some confusions lingered and the presentations had generated a few more questions, but both plans were well received. In a month we should be able to provide public information sessions at the library and elsewhere for residents to learn about the options and decide how to sign up. Please remember that all plans allow residents to opt out to go to a different plan of their choice or to simply stay with Eversouce, the current provider for Leverett.  Colonial Power and Good Energy working with MassEnergy are the finalists. 

       Please look for announcements. There will also be options for local solar power.

      In the meantime we remind everyone of the imperative of aligning one's lifestyle to one's desire for a continuing life-sustaining planet. Summertime suggestions include the enticing prospect of turning a big chunk of your lawn into a garden full of healthy food or a meadow full of lovely flowers. Need help? Advice? We can provide. Also, let your laundry fly in the wind! And please consider NOT using those 2-cycle engines that push leaves and grass and little bugs and microorganisms and random pollutants and lots of noxious dust up into the air. Scary statistic: CO2 emissions from leaf blowers and the like operating for one hour are greater than an efficient truck driving across the country. Hard to believe; exact references and citations in next newsletter.

Portia Williams Weiskel for the Energy Committee: 548-9737; pweiskel@post.harvard.edu
Council on Aging

Jennifer Glover, Outreach Coordinator 
The outreach coordinator is available to inform residents age 60 and older, and their families, of the available resources in the community and to link them with appropriate agencies and services. Please call 548-1022 ext 5 to schedule a home visit.
Call Carole King, Meal Site Manager, (413-367-2694) to sign up for Friday Lunch. Yoga classes are Wednesdays at 10:00 Am., $6 per class donation. There is a Foot Clinic on the 2nd Thursday of month; $25 donation. Call 413-548-9415 to sign up for Foot Clinic or Yoga.
NOTES FROM THE PLANNING BOARD

After meeting with outside experts, discussing among ourselves, and finally crafting a new bylaw for ground mounted solar panels which was overwhelmingly approved at Town Meeting, the Board is pleased with the outcome and ready to move on.  It is our hope that this new bylaw will lead to increased activity as people embrace the expanded opportunities to move to solar energy in support of the town’s longstanding support of green energy.

At our May meeting we welcomed Gary Gruber as our newest member replacing Jeff McQueen, who is relocating to Amherst.  We extend a huge “thanks” to Jeff for his many years of service as chair of the Planning Board.  He will be missed.

Our upcoming meeting (June 8) will serve to set some direction as the Board sets priorities for the coming year.  We will also elect a new Board chair.  The board meets regularly the second Wednesday each month.  There are no scheduled meetings during July and August unless an important, time-sensitive issue arises.  We welcome “walk-in” business, hopefully with a phone or email to the board chair.  All are welcome at our meetings and we encourage Leverett folks to come and share their concerns with us.  We represent you.

Steve Freedman, for the Planning Board

From the Conservation Commission
The New England Central Railroad has released its Yearly Operational Plan (YOP) outlining vegetation management along the railroad right-of-way and around switches and signals. Herbicide application will begin on or after June 1, 2016 and conclude on or about August 1, 2016.  The YOP and information on herbicides are available online at http://railroadvmpyop.wordpress.com/about A printed copy is available at the Conservation Commission Office in the Town Hall. 

Leverett Trails Committee
The next LTC work day will be on Saturday, June 11 from 8:30am - 1:00pm. We will meet at the Cave Hill trail. We will work on installing bog bridges on Cave Hill and on Rattlesnake Gutter, as well as on improving switchbacks on the RG trail. If you will be joining us later in the day, please call ahead to confirm our location (we may have moved to the Rattlesnake Gutter Trail). 

Please bring gloves, loppers/clippers, hand saws, strong backs, and water. 
Historical Commission
Sixty people turned out on Saturday May 14, 2016 at the North Leverett Coop to kick-off a day of celebrating the three new National Register Historic Districts (East Leverett, North Leverett and Moore’s Corner)!  It was perfect weather to gather for 5-cent ice cream cones, hear a bit of local lore and start off to tour some of Leverett’s historic homes and places of interest.  A very big, big thank you to all who opened their homes and helped make it a fun day! 
Future plans for the districts: Perhaps a yearly rotation of open houses and sites?  For those who want to have signs at the entrances to the districts, we have started the process of applying for CPA funds to have them made. More will happen in fall/ winter 2016/17.

If you long for more local history and story-telling - on July 3rd, at the Leverett Library, Georganna Foster, long time resident of the village of East Leverett will
speak on the rich history of that area at 3o'clock. If you missed her talk at the Historic District celebration last month, need a break from the heat and want more details, come and hear the WHOLE story!

Did you hear about the tree work needed to protect some of our historic cemeteries at Town Meeting? Take a drive down Jackson Hill Road and walk around the cemetery where local arborists, Whole Tree, did a wonderful job of pruning back dead limbs threatening the oldest gravestones in town.  One big pine left to go and all will be safe for TaMara Conde to begin conservation work on the gravestones this summer.

Documentation of the archives in the Town Hall Vault proceeds.  We will soon have Town Meeting Minutes from 1773 – present, entered in the new database we are piloting for MassHumanities and ready to go to the Boston Public Library for scanning.  Each town in the Commonwealth is allowed up to 15,000 pages per year.  It’s exciting to begin sharing our unique history via a new publishing medium such as Digital Commonwealth. 

If you are interested in helping with historic cemetery conservation, call Edie Field, 413-548-9452.  If you want to know more about the Historical Commission, call Susan Mareneck, 413-367-2403 or reach out at leveretthistoryinfo@gmail.com.
Leverett Crafts and Arts Inquiry
Leverett Crafts & Arts is interested to know if anyone has any memorabilia, photos, documents, ephemera of any kind related to LCA's history. We are especially interested in early photographs of the LCA building, Joe & Louis Barnes and anyone that had a hand in the conversion to an arts center. Pre- 1966 history is important to us as well, since there is a very limited amount of documentation prior to the craft and arts era. Can you help us out? Maybe you have a couple of dusty old boxes in your attic, garage, or barn? Please contact me, Walt Burnham, LCA director at leverettcraftsarts@gmail, call 413-548-9161, or stop by the building most weekdays 2-5 pm. I'm usually in the office or close by. Thanks.

Become a trained Rides for Health volunteer

The next free training will take place on Thursday, June 23, 2016, from 1 to 5 p.m., at the Main Street campus of Greenfield Community College. 

LifePath, Inc., Formerly Franklin County Home Care Corp, is seeking volunteers for their Rides for Health Program. The Program offers elders and persons with disabilities transportation services to medical and health care appointments.
 Community members can make a big difference in the life of a local elder by volunteering with the LifePath Rides for Health program. Rides for Health is a relatively new program that helps elders who have no other way to get to medical and health care appointments, such as seeing their doctor for an annual physical or getting bloodwork drawn at a lab.

Rides for Health volunteers offer door-through-door assisted transportation to home care clients, both elders and persons with disabilities. Volunteers work one-to-one, so the person using the service contacts the volunteer directly to arrange for transportation. Volunteers use their own vehicle and are reimbursed for all mileage associated with a trip. Rides for Health volunteers are trained and approved to provide physical assistance as needed and remain with the individual at the destination, so there is no calling or waiting for the return trip. 

Right now there are many elders in Franklin County and the North Quabbin region who do not have a family member or friend to drive them to medical and health care appointments. As soon as this summer you could be up and running as a volunteer with Rides for Health, helping someone in your town or community get the medical or health care they need to stay well, and providing a chance for them to spend time outside of their home.  
Becoming a volunteer is simple. After completing the application process, you will attend a half-day of training. The training prepares volunteers to safely provide assisted transportation to elders, while keeping themselves out of harm’s way. The next free training will take place on Thursday, June 23, 2016, from 1 to 5 p.m., at the Main Street campus of Greenfield Community College. Light refreshments will be served. 
For more information about the upcoming training, or to request volunteer application materials, please Contact: Trevor Boeding
Rides for Health Program Director
LifePath, Inc.
413-773-5555 x2241
978-544-2259 x2241
tboeding@lifepathma.org
 More information and application materials can be found at 
http://lifepathma.org/services/services-for-elders/rides-for-health. 
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Transfer Station Stickers

2016-2017 Transfer station stickers are on sale now. The new stickers are brown, and say 2017, and are necessary for entrance to the Transfer Station. They are $30 for your household's first sticker and $3 for secondary or replacement stickers. Residents may purchase transfer station stickers at the Transfer Station or from the Town Treasurer's Office. 

If you wish to purchase your sticker by mail, you may send a self-addressed stamped envelope along with the fee, and a completed copy of the form below to: Treasurer's Office, P.O.Box 300, Leverett, MA 01054.

Application for a Transfer Station Sticker by mail
Full Name(s):________________________________________                                 License Plate(s):_________________

Address:_________________________________, Leverett, MA

Enclosed is the fee for:  1 Primary Sticker ($30) and ____Secondary Stickers ($3/ea)

-----------------------------------(-------------------------------------------------------------------(--------------------------------------------------

APPLICATION FOR A 2016 DOG LICENSE




Renewal ________ or New _______ license

Name of owner













Phone






Address























Name of dog














 Age







Breed















Color






Male ($10.00)


Neutered Male ($5.00)


Female ($10.00)


Spayed female  ($5.00)


I have enclosed the following:

· A check payable to Town of Leverett

·  Proof of rabies immunization

·  Proof of spaying (if  newly licensed)

·  A business-size self-addressed stamped envelope
Send to: Town Clerk, Box 300, Leverett 01054.  Documents will be returned with license.
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